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PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE

CALL TO ORDER

Chairman Steve Bannon called the meeting to order at 7:03PM. 

The listing of agenda items are those reasonably anticipated by the chair, which may be discussed at the meeting.  Not all items listed may in fact be discussed, and other items not listed may be brought up for discussion to the extent permitted by law.  This meeting is being recorded by CTSB and will be broadcast at a later date.  Minutes will be transcribed and made public, as well as added to our website, www.bhrsd.org once approved.

Eileen Mooney may also be recording.  

MINUTES – 
May 9, 2013

Mr. Bannon – In your packet you have the minutes of May 9, 2013.

Mr. Krahm made a motion, seconded by Mrs. Kuller to approve the meeting minutes of May 9, 2013.

Unanimous approval.

Mr. Bradway not present for vote.

TREASURERS REPORT – None

SUPERINTENDENT’S REPORT

a) Good News Item(s)

Mr. Dillon – Usually we start with the Principals, but tonight we have some outstanding news from the Business Office and will start there.

Sharon Harrison – We received our bids back for refinancing our bonds, and the total annual savings is $1,760,000.  The present value savings is $1,590,000, and the best news is we talked about what the minimum savings would be that we would want to get, we saved 9.8% on the rest of the life of our bonds.  So it is really good news.

Mr. Bannon – So, how much is that yearly?

Sharon Harrison – It will be between 1.5 and 1.7 because of the present value.

Mr. Clark – Is that the total amount, or is that the amount after the state takes their cut?

Sharon Harrison – That is the total, and then the state gets 60% of that.  So we will have a whole new debt schedule.  Our debt for the spring, our interest payment for this spring is $99,000 lower then what our budget was.  So we will probably do that off of the assessments.  They wouldn’t pay that full amount, so we will adjust that for the towns, and then we will adjust for next year.  It appears it is going to come down about $300,000 to $400,000.  I haven’t done the full amount.  I just got this….

Mr. Clark – Per year? For our budget?

Sharon Harrison – For the total for the budget, and then also the MSBA amount will come down.  They won’t get that to me for probably three or four weeks.  We have to send them the full package after we get the bond packet back.

Mr. Adler – Sharon that is really great.

Mr. Clark – While we are on this topic I think at some point we need to discuss conceptually what we need to do with the money.  Obviously, it goes back to the taxpayers, it is their money.  But in my view, we have the authority for a stabilization fund, and we may consider putting a portion of the savings into the stabilization fund for the future debt service for other renovations to the high school.

Mr. Bannon – December 12th, which was going to be a meet and confer, and Peter and I have talked and it is going to be a regular meeting, the main topic will be to discuss budget perimeters, and I am sure that can come up there too.

Mr. Dillon – Thank you.  That is really exciting news.

Now we will go to the schools for their also outstanding news.

Mr. Dingman – Good evening everybody.

Four years ago our 1st grade teacher, Patty Melville, had an idea that started in just 1st grade around service and the community, Thanksgiving and the spirit of the season.  She arranged with her colleagues to create Thanksgiving meal boxes for… I think that year we actually pulled off six families in the community.  We have now made that a school-wide tradition.  We are in our 4th year.  We finished our Thanksgiving for All drive yesterday, but stuff keeps rolling in.  This year, tomorrow afternoon a group of staff from Muddy Brook are going to hand deliver 30 Thanksgiving meals to the community complete with turkeys for each family in each meal.  

I have to thank the generosity of our community, our families and our school.  Our kids are really great at getting at their folks for stuff.  We have to thank our PTA for donating money for our turkeys. I need to thank Big Y.  Big Y partnered with us and gave us our discount up to 15 birds.

I really want to mention somebody who is kind of an unspoken hero.  I guess her title is Secretary to the Principal, Kathy Finkle, and she has been with us for quite a few years now.  She is just a service-oriented person.  She is heavily involved with Kiwanis and different things.  She also has taken the Leadership Team at Muddy Brook under her wing and has them involved with community service.  She organizes a toy drive every year and even brings kids to shelters in the county to deliver toys.  She was here this morning before 7:00AM, taking boxes, organizing them and making sure they were dispersed equally so that one family didn’t get all the pickles and another got all the relish.  So I just wanted to say Thank you to Kathy.  There are a lot of people to thank and she certainly is not the only person who is involved in making this happen, but she is a key organizer and she is often under the radar and her work is appreciated.

So, just wanted to share that great news and thank our community.  I think we are going to make a really bog difference tomorrow.

Mr. Doren – I have some curriculum overviews to hand out to you.  This is not specifically about students..  Often times I am bringing good news about students and what they do, but this is actually good news about what our faculty has done for families and for students about really starting look at our curriculum, in trying to publish what we have talked about as a guaranteed and viable curriculum.  It is inspired very much by what they did at Muddy Brook where at Parent Conferences they handed out…. If you were a parent of a 4th grader you got an overview of the curriculum for 4th grade, as well as a PTA handout about nationally normed standards for students.  

We had our Parent Teacher Conferences last week.  They went wonderfully.  We were overwhelmed with the number of parents compared to the year before, which is great, and we were able to hand these out.  This is the culmination of work that we started over a year ago at Monument Valley.  We are talking about what is the actual 5th grade living curriculum like, 6th grade, 7th grade and 8th grade, Exploratory curriculum at all levels, as well as the student support and the Intervention program that we do.  This was actually a lot of deep work about all of the units and all of the things that we teach that was already archived and that we are working on.  This was these teams getting together over several sessions and really stitching it together.  So this means that teams are working together talking about how they teach and what they teach and being able to express that to families, and then work as part of our Shared leadership project on curriculum, we will take these now and really start to publish a Monument Valley curriculum that gets adapted every year as we develop it.  We will publish on the website, get it to parents and put it out to the community.

It is actually a huge step and is a great celebration for our faculty to do this.  There was a lot of appreciation from parents at Parent Teacher Conferences to be able to read it and really understand it.  So it is an exciting moment of just really getting deep into our curriculum.

Mrs. Young – Hi everyone.

Our students have been, again, just really doing outstanding work.  I am going to name a number of students who have earned recognition since we last met. The following students were selected for Western Mass music performances.  Students from Monument selected for the chorus were Nick Duffin, Daniel Godwin and Brian Kendall.  Joining the jazz ensemble were Satchel Fisher and William Serkin on trumpet and Max Weiner on bass.  Emma Adler is playing the clarinet in the Western Mass Concert Band and Alexander Dunalock is playing the violin in the orchestra.  Nick Duffin, Satchel Fisher, Willie Serkin, Max Weiner and Alex Dunalock all scored high enough to audition now for the state concert bands and all festival auditions. 

 Joe Grochmal was recognized today as the Berkshire County winner for the Voice of Democracy Essay Contest.

Our Farm to School Stand, the student committee there had a soft opening last week and re-designed our school store and have been selling out of fruits and fruit leathers and granola bars and are really enjoying that.

Our Student Senate is hosting a Give-to-Give clothing and book sale on Monday and Tuesday.  All proceeds will be going to our sister school in Haiti.

And finally, a number of our female students have been working with film director Cynthia Wade this week on the whole concept of beauty, and tomorrow night from 5:00 to 7:00 at 12 Railroad Street, which is an art gallery right above Berkshire Property Agency, you will be able to see their self-portraits on display.  They worked with an international photographer named Michael Cook who helped them use their “selfies”, the cell phone, self portrait pictures that young people are taking now and used them to define what beauty is in young women.  If you have time tomorrow night you should stop by and see this work.  We will be hosting a special showing of this seven-minute documentary film next semester at Monument.

So, really good work from Monument students.

b) Request – Overnight Field Trip – Monument Valley

Mr. Dillon – We have a request for an overnight field trip for Monument Valley Regional Middle School.

Senor Heath - I am planning our Cusco Peru trip, version 2.0.  Basically we will be doing the same thing we did two years ago.  The dates will be June 20th and coming back July 7th.  So it will be more like 17 days instead of two weeks.

We get to Lima and get a little flight to Cusco.  The two-week plan is pretty much the same as last time.  We have Spanish classes every morning from 9:00 to about 12:30 or 1:00.  After the classes in the morning the kids go back to their host families.  After eating at the host families they do afternoon volunteer service.  So basically, the trip is not only a chance for the kids to improve their Spanish skills but it is volunteering, community service, which made it a lot different last time.  Three of your children when on the last trip.  You know all about how they felt about that.  It is much more then a sight seeing trip and a Spanish learning trip.  The volunteering made it a really, really meaningful experience for the kids.  

The reason we chose these dates is June 24th is a big festival of Cusco, which goes back 1,000 years.  It is an Inca Festival that is like the Sun God festival.  It is just an enormous, colorful pageant –like festival, and I would really like the kids to be there to see that.  We actually get one less day of classes because there is no school on the 24th.  We will be going to the festival.  

On the weekend in between the two weeks of classes we do an excursion to Machu Picchu like we did last time.

We will be flying on Copa Airlines and going out of Boston and coming back to JFK.  

I have a ton of pictures if you would like me to come sometime.

Mr. Bannon – We always like to see that.

Senor Heath - I think I came here a couple of years ago and showed you some.  We are really looking forward to it.

17 8th graders have signed up.  It is just 8th graders this time.  No 7th graders.  A little more mature group of kids, and 8 chaperones.

Mr. Clark – As I recall, last time you had an issue with an issue with the school that you had an affiliation with.  It ended up working out great with the other one that you found, but has that been resolved?

Senor Heath - I am not sure what you are referring to.  We use the Malta Spanish School in Cusco.

Mr. Clark – No, the service learning program ended up at a School for the Deaf instead of the original school?

Senor Heath - Right.  We have 17 kids, the same amount of kids that we had last time, and we split them up into three groups.  Two groups went to neighborhood projects, or neighborhood centers where kids drop in in the afternoon.  These are kids from poor families.  Often they come from backgrounds where there is abuse or alcoholism or something like that.  They drop into the center in the afternoon.  They get some help with their homework, they get some English practice, they play games with the kids and they get a hot meal.  The group I was with, we were assigned to an orphanage, and it turned out that some kids at the orphanage had head lice, and the school didn’t want us going back there because our kids were staying with host families.  If they were to bring head lice back to the host family that wouldn’t be a good thing, so they asked us if we wanted to go to the School for the Deaf, which no one goes to because you don’t get to practice your Spanish, but we said sure, we will give it a shot and it was just a fabulous experience.  It really was.  We definitely will be going back to the School for the Deaf.

Mr. Clark – OK.

Mr. Bannon – Anyone else with questions?

Senor Heath - We are doing fundraisers this time.  I have kind of evolved over the years when I do these trips.  I really want the kids to feel like they are sacrificing a little more instead of just having mom and dad pay for it.  So they are getting a little more skin in the game this year.  We have already had a couple of fundraisers.  We have done a Third Thursday’s in Pittsfield.  We did the Latino Festival in Lee in September.  I have turned it all over to the parents at this point because it is enough just organizing the trip.  So we have a few more fundraisers that we will be doing.  You might see us at the Holiday Stroll in Great Barrington, and probably at the Main Street in Stockbridge celebration too.  We had a volleyball tournament, which Matthew Weston and some of the 8th graders organized last year.  We raised over $1,000 for one of the projects in Cusco that we donated the money too.  So we will be doing that again too.

Mr. Bannon – Any questions?

Mr. Krahm made a motion, seconded by Mrs. Shelton to approve an overnight field trip for Monument Valley Regional Middle School 8th graders to Cusco Peru June 20, 2014 through July 7, 2014.  

Mr. Bannon – Any discussion?

9 members voted approval.

Mr. Weston abstained.

Mr. Bannon – Thank you very much.  When you come back we definitely want the pictures.

c) Budget Process Overview

Mr. Dillon – In your packet, and Sharon will talk about this, there is one side of paper describing what is going to happen with the budget process.  The only thing I am going to reference is the meeting on the 12th will not be a meet and confer.  It will just be a regular meeting, and then Sharon can walk us through the rest of it.

Sharon Harrison – It is pretty traditional, with the first meeting that Peter talked about being a regular meeting, and Steve had already talked about, Budget Guidelines Being Discussed.  We will leave that on there but change that to a regular meeting, Budget Guidelines Discussed.  Then the programmatic overviews, very similar to the way that we have done them in the past.  The schools are the last presentation.  It takes a little bit longer to dot hat right after we come back from the holidays.  Then we have the budget material coming out on the 7th.  And in-between, all of these, this is the public timeline, we have all the internal dates for the Principals and operations.  

The presentation of the budget to the School Committee on February 13th, and typically on that day, after that presentation, we have the Public Hearing the School Committee sets.  We are suggesting the 27th given the timeline that we usually have.  That gives us time to publish the Public Hearing.

Then we typically have an additional meeting, the open meeting with the Select Boards and Finance Committees.  I gave a range of dates there.  It is not every one of those dates.  That will also be up to the School Committee.

Mr. Bannon – We should try to set that sooner then later.  That makes it easier.  

Sharon Harrison – The final healthcare costs verified, that is actually going to happen at the end of January, so we will have that when we do the presentation.  This was just the preliminary.

The proposed Public Hearing, again, I talked about above, I proposed that for the 27th, and then the recommended target date for the vote in on the 6th.  You actually have a little bit more time, but we try to get a target date ahead of the final date just in case we need to go later.

Mr. Bannon – Any quesiotns or comments?

Mr. Bradway – I don’t have any quesiotns about the timeline, but just more of a process thing.  So I came into the end of one and this is the third one I will be going through.  

The one thing I have been struggling with, and maybe the process will change, is that between the time we go through the programmatic overviews and the time that we get presented the budget, I always feel like there is a disconnect trying to equate what we have seen in the programmatic overviews and what we are seeing in the budget.

Mr. Dillon – Right.  So we have talked about this some, and you are not the only one who sees the disconnect.  We have an administrators meeting on Monday and one thing that we hope to do is address that there as well.  

I think historically the notion has been not to put numbers in the programmatic overview, and that was for a host of reasons.  I don’t want to be premature in coming up with a recommendation, but I think one of the things I am going to talk about with the Principals and Sharon in our on Monday is making some shifts there.

So it is something I also acknowledge.  We all acknowledge.  And I think for our next meeting on the 12th we will come back to you all with a set of recommendations and shifts we would like to make in that part of the process.  So it is going to be more concrete and less disconnected.  I don’t know exactly what that is going to look like right now, but after our meeting on Monday we will have a much better sense of what it is, and let’s spend some time in our meeting on the 12th.  We will share what we think is a partial solution to that, and then it would be great if this committee would, as we share that, push back, make other suggestions and think about how we could do that better.  We all want to do that better.

Mr. Bradway – My goal is I don’t want to feel like, by the time we get to the point of looking at the budget, I feel like we are making…. I don’t want to call it this, but it feels this way, like arbitrary decisions on the budget on what we are cutting and what we are not cutting.  I feel like there needs to be…

Mr. Bannon – One of the tings, the original intent of these meetings, and Peter is right, was not only not to have any dollar amounts in it, but I think they have lost what we originally did.  What we did is it was kind of like a preview.  It was kind of like a movie preview.  You would say, this year these are the things that went well, these are the things as a Principal I would like to change in the next year, and then it would kind of give you a foreshadowing of what the change would be in the budget.  So you could say, OK, I understand why they made this change because they have done some really long programmatic explanations, and then you didn’t worry about the dollar amount.  You may sit there and say that will cost a lot of money, but you didn’t worry about that.  Then when the budget was released you understood why things were recommended to be included and things were not included.  I don’t know that we do that as well anymore, and we haven’t for a number of years.

Mr. Dillon – But the thing I would add that is different that historically we didn’t do were the school and district improvement plans.  Those go into pretty fine detail about what is working and what is not working and where there are areas for growth.  So in that way that work maybe takes away some of what used to historically happen in the programmatic overviews.  So I think there is an opportunity to shift.

Mr. Bannon – But I think though that those were global, and then you got down to the nitty gritty in the programmatic overviews, and then you got to the money the next time.  You kind of kept shrinking down.  That is just my opinion.

Mr. Bradway – The one thing we have talked about in the last couple of years is just trying to create a multi-year plan, prioritizing based on those years.  I think that is something that we need to…. we are incorporating in the programmatic overview, but I think by having those in and by forcing those in we are going to be able to weigh, hopefully, what the priorities are.

Mrs. Kuller – maybe it is really just a continuation of the School Improvement Plans.  Maybe you base the whole thing, the budget, in the School Improvement plan, and you can work that in multi-year facets.

Mr. Dillon – One other thing I would like to share, and Sharon and I have been talking about this, there is an approach to budgeting, a zero-based budget where you do it from scratch.  If we did it from scratch every year we would make ourselves crazy.  But we could get into a cycle where we did it every three or four years to reassess what we are doing.  I don’t think this is the year to do it.  I think there are enough other things that are consuming our time, but I would like to propose we get into a cycle of doing that and that connects to the cycle of planning three or four years at a time.  Next year might be the year to do a zero-based budget, and then like the Olympics, every four years we do a zero-based budget to see where we are at.

Mr. Bannon – Anyone else?

Mr. Clark – I think Rich is on the right track.  I have felt for some time, though, that by the time we get to the …. The programmatic overviews have shifted a little bit to be more of a pitch for an individual school.  Without as much recognition or looking at kind of an overview of the district.  What I would like to just suggest is while Peter, when he presents the overall budget talks about the overall district, I think that we need to do, either on the 12th or some other time, some kind of recognition of the district-wide budget.  Maybe an analysis.  Maybe it is where our money is gong.  Maybe it is looking at how we are spending all of our resources in that way.  I think that when we get down to the individual departments and schools, you know, as the Principal presents an issue and it was covered in the School Improvement Plan, we can say, “Yeah, that sounds really good to me.  Let’s vote for that”.  But, I think we need to keep our eye on the prize, and the prize can be what the whole district picture of balancing our resources is.

The other thing is, it always seemed to me that by the time we were presented the budget it is almost finite.  We haven’t accepted it yet, but it comes to us in sort of a pre-packaged finished kind of way that doesn’t really give us as much sense that we were involved in shaping and contributing to that as much as sitting here listening to somebody else speak to us and then just voting and reacting to it.  So I am thrilled to have the meeting on the 12th with the perimeters and maybe we can have some heart to hearts about how that is.

I would also like to figure out how the School Committee can work, either in this group or in small groups, to help to shape the rest of that budget and exercise the perimeters that we have established.

Mr. Dillon – I think it is really good.  And one of the things we will re-visit and we all know is a large percentage of the budget is tied up in salaries, benefits, transportation, utilities, mandatory expenses, special education expenses and at the end of the day the actual flexibility we have is fairly limited.  So we will share that again.  That is frustrating, and it is in many cases what it is.

Mr. Adler – Sharon, what is that percentage, approximately, once you take out everything that Peter said?

Sharon Harrison – Everything that Peter said, is about 93%.  And then the discretionary, I would argue, and I know the Principals would, as well as Steve, is the discretionary includes textbooks, materials, supplies, professional services and fees if we had to do plumbing services.  So it is a small amount that really is discretionary.

Mr. Bannon – Anyone else?

SUB-COMMITTEE REPORTS

a) Policy Committee

Mr. Bannon – We do not have a meeting scheduled, correct Fred?

Mr. Clark – No.

Mr. Bannon – So we need to get a hold of Pat and continue the process of re-doing our policies.

b) Buildings & Grounds Subcommittee

Mr. Krahm – We will be having a meeting before the next School Committee meeting.

c) Superintendent’s Evaluation Subcommittee

Mr. Weston – We have a meeting scheduled for December 9th.

d) Technology Subcommittee

Mr. Bradway – We are working on getting a revised meeting date, before the next meeting.

e) High School Building/Renovations Committee

Mr. Bannon – We have nothing new on High School Building/Renovations.  The letter went out and we are awaiting official word.

Mr. Clark – Regardless of the results of that letter, has there been a plan to do a post-mortem, if you will, or a ….. that may be the wrong term.  A de-briefing.  Have you had any discussions with Dick Coons about having a de-briefing meeting and talking about where we might go from here, either in the short-term or longer?

Mr. Bannon – Yes.

Mr. Clark – Has a date been set for that?

Mr. Bannon – No.  Not for a public meeting.  Not yet, but there will be.  There will be many dates.

Mr. Clark – Will it be in December?

Mr. Bannon – Yes.  Absolutely.  We are moving ahead, whether the state allows us the extension or not we will move ahead with public meetings and discussions, for sure, in December.

Mr. Clark – I think that is worth saying in public.

Mr. Adler – Peter, when do we expect the MSBA to get back to us?  Is there a timeframe?

Mr. Dillon – As early as tomorrow morning.  Within two weeks.  Maybe sooner.  As soon as we get official word I will share that with the Committee and with the public.

Mr. Bannon – Either way, there will be meetings scheduled.  Fred is right.

Mr. Dohoney – Meetings by us or meetings by the School Building Committee?

Mr. Bannon – Both.  There will be meetings that School Committee will be invited to, and there will also be the School Building Committee.

Mr. Dohoney – If you get a negative response is there still a School Building Committee or not?

Mr. Bannon – No.  I would assume that would be disbanded.

Mr. Clark – Why?

Mr. Bannon – We can re-form it as we would like.

Mr. Clark – I don’t understand that.

Mr. Bannon – We would have to give it another charge and another purpose.  We could give the same group…..  It could be the same group, but they would have another charge and another purpose.

Mr. Clark – I would recommend keeping a standing School Building Committee.

Mr. Dohoney – The School Building Committee is a creature of the regulations and they are project specific.  So if the decision is made to start another process for another MSBA funded project we would have to start another committee.

Mr. Bannon – But of we were to continue with this process in a different iteration it would be the same committee.  So we will talk about all of that.

f) Fund for Excellence

Mr. Adler – Just briefly.  We talked a lot about fundraising and some really interesting things going forward.  Don’t be surprised if School Committee members receive a letter in a mail for donations.  If we can get 100% from the School Committee that would be fantastic, no matter how big or small, it will be appreciated.  We did a lot of fundraising brainstorming.

PERSONNEL REPORT

Mr. Bannon – Any questions on the Personnel Report?

PERSONNEL REPORT

Extra-Curricular Appointments:
(2013-2014  School Year – unless stated otherwise)

Christopher Smith

MCAS Tutor





$40/hr





Monument Mountain Regional High School

Ann Kinne


Title I Tutor





$40/hr





Muddy Brook Regional Elementary School

(grant-funded)

Susan Teigen


Title I Tutor





$40/hr





Muddy Brook Regional Elementary School

(grant-funded)

John Broderick


Title I Tutor





$40/hr





Muddy Brook Regional Elementary School

(grant-funded)

Leanna Richel


Title I Tutor





$40/hr





Muddy Brook Regional Elementary School

(grant-funded)

Anne Peck


Title I Tutor





$40/hr





Muddy Brook Regional Elementary School

(grant-funded)

Glen Chamberlin

Title I Tutor





$40/hr





Muddy Brook Regional Elementary School

(grant-funded)

Deborah Swiatek

Title I Tutor





$40/hr





Muddy Brook Regional Elementary School

(grant-funded)

Spartan Launch/Project Connection Appointments:

Cheryl Houle


Project Connection – Instructional Aide


$14/hr





Muddy Brook Regional Elementary School

(grant-funded )




(up to 75 hours)  9/23/13 – 6/30/14

Susan Higa


Project Connection Instructor



$40/hr





Muddy Brook Regional Elementary School

(grant-funded)




(up to 90 hours) 9/23/13 – 12/12/13

Susan Higa


Project Connection Administrative Support

$17/hr





Muddy Brook Regional Elementary School

(grant-funded)




(up to 90 hours) 9/23/13 – 12/31/13

Susan Higa


Project Connection Cooking Class Instructor

Stipend - $840





Muddy Brook Regional Elementary School

(grant-funded)




9/23/13 – 12/12/13

BUSINESS OPERATIONS 

a) Refinancing Approval of Existing Bonds

Mr. Bannon – Do we need to vote on this?

Sharon Harrison – Yes.  We heard the good news.  Now the bad news for Rich is he has to read a very long motion.

Mr. Dohoney made the following motion, seconded by Mr. Adler:

I move that the sale of the $14,195,000 general obligation refunding bonds of the district dated December 3, 2013, here and after “the bonds”, to TD Securities USA, LLC at the price of $16, 362,678.83 is hereby approved and confirmed.  The bonds shall be payable on October 15th of the years and the principal amounts and will bear interest at the respective rates as follows:

For calendar year 2014 the amount $1,175,000  3%

For calendar year 2015 the amount $1,200,000  4%

For calendar year 2016 the amount $1,245,000  5%

For calendar year 2017 the amount $1,310,000  5%

For calendar year 2018 the amount $1,380,000  5%

For calendar year 2019 the amount $1,450,000  5%

For calendar year 2020 the amount $1,515,000  5%

For calendar year 2021 the amount $1,590,000  5%

For calendar year 2022 the amount $1,655,000  5%

For calendar year 2023 the amount $1,650,000  5%

Further voted, that in connection with the marketing and sale of the bonds the preparation and distribution of a Notice of Sale of Preliminary Official Statement dated November 8, 2013 and a final official statement dated November 21, 2013, here and after “the official statement”, each in such form as may be approved by the District Treasurer be and herby are ratified, confirmed, approved and adopted.  

Further voted, that the District treasurer and the Chair of the Committee be and hereby are authorized to execute and deliver a continuing disclosure undertaking in compliance with SCC Rule 15C2-12 in such forms that may be approved by bond council to the District, which undertaking shall be incorporated by reference in the Bonds for the benefit of the holders of the bonds from time to time.

Further voted, that we authorize and direct the District Treasurer to establish post issuance federal tax compliance procedures in such form as the District Treasurer and Bond Council deem sufficient, or if such procedures are currently in place to review and update said procedures in order to monitor and maintain the tax exempt status of the bonds.

Further voted, that each member of the Committee, the District Secretary, the District Treasurer be hereby are authorized to take all such actions and execute and deliver such certificates, receipts or other documents as may be determined by them, or any of them to be necessary or convenient to carry out the effective provisions of the foregoing votes. 

Mr. Bannon – Sharon, please review for people who just joined us, the savings.

Sharon Harrison – The actual savings was just over 1.7 million dollars total, with a present value of 1.5 million.  The savings was approximately 9.8% total.  What I didn’t say, and it came to my mind while you were reading it, is we talked about the interest rate, but the true interest cost went from 4.06 down to 2.06.  So it was quite a …… we did really well on these bonds.

Mr. Bannon – Any questions?

Mr. Clark – For something that is so complex as this, I think we should have been presented with some sort of a written summary.

Mr. Bannon – Let me explain this to you Fred.  The dates that we had choices of and the recommendation of Bond Council was to have it today.

Sharon Harrison – It was either yesterday or today.

Mr. Bannon – The recommendation, for whatever reason, was today as the date.

Sharon Harrison – The recommendation for today was because there were several bond offerings yesterday and they thought we would get a better rate by offering today because there were fewer offerings, so there were fewer sales today.

Mr. Bannon – So that is the reason.  That was presented to me at the last meeting, and it seemed to me that if we can save the district and the towns money we have to forgo that.

Mr. Clark – Absolutely.

Mr. Bannon – Any other questions?

Unanimous approval.

b) FY13 Quarter 4 Transfer Report

Sharon Harrison – Quarter 4 tends to be the heaviest amount of transfers.  Typically it is for closing and end of year transfers to balance accounts.  When we talk about closings, as we close the individual line item accounts it is easier to manage that process by moving the money from, say, the open line where there is $400.00, moving that into contingency and then if we have to move that around…. So that is why you see a lot of it.  Some Business Managers don’t do that and they just wait until June 30th and see.  I happen to find this a better way to do it because it gives a clear picture by the end of the year.

And then you have salary line adjustments and, as we say here, the salaries are included in one line and then sometimes somebody might leave or they leave and you hire or somebody retires mid-year, so we have to adjust those lines.  Or if there is somebody who is a part-time employee, regular certified teacher who might be a .5 and they are here on a PD day for a full day, so we adjust for that amount.  

And then the general operating needs where as we have talked before the Principals, it is typically in a school budget, where we set our budget many months before the school year so it needs change, more Math texts, more Art supplies needed, very typical.  

And transfer of funds to the wastewater debt service.  The projection for the interest was higher then the interest actually came out to be, so we had to cover that with a transfer.

Pretty straight forward.

Mr. Adler – JE, is that how you group them?

Sharon Harrison – Journal Entry number.  The system assigns that.  So you may see that there are some that are skipped, and that is because it is a journal entry for a beginning balance in an account or a budget line item balance.

Mr. Adler – Can I ask specific questions?

Mr. Bannon – You may.

Mr. Adler – About 146?  So those salaries, that is just shifting right there, unanticipated when we did the original budget?  Is that basically what that is?

Sharon Harrison – Right.

Mr. Adler – OK.

Sharon Harrison – So, like the salary for Agriculture, what we have there is Agriculture is one of those that gets an extended year, so we budget anticipating what that extended year cost might be, after school and before school.  So at the end of the year, as of June 30th, we know what that is and we move that around.  Long-term substitutes, we didn’t need them at the high school but we needed them at the elementary school so that is exactly…..

Mr. Adler – Thank you very much.

Mr. Bannon – Any other quesiotns?

Mr. Krahm made a motion, seconded by Mrs. Kuller to approve the FY13 Quarter 4 Transfer Report, as presented.

Unanimous approval.

c) FY14 Quarter 1 Transfer Report

Sharon Harrison – The Quarter 1, FY 14, not a lot of activity in the transfers.  Very similar to what you see when we did our quarterly financial reports because there is not a lot of activity in the first quarter.  School is just coming into session.  We are looking to make sure that allocations are correct based on any staffing changes.  So really, we had just a few.

The first few, and I am sorry this didn’t come out when this was copied into a PDF, but the first one for $800.00 were for supplied from the Principals elementary school line to Art at the elementary school.  The $2,250 was Principal - Supplies in the middle school to Math Texts.  And then the $2,364 were adjustments for re-allocation on the 21st Century Grant for expenditures that were slightly over, over the summer.

Mr. Bannon – So I am going to ask.  The 21st Century Grant is not part of our budget.

Sharon Harrison – The 21st Century Grant is not.  There was an underestimation on the transportation cost.

Mr. Bannon – Tough.  It is not part of our budget.

Sharon Harrison – No, we cannot overspend a grant.  We have to absorb that into the operating budget.

Mr. Bannon – Then someone’s job should be on the line for that.  We need not to take out of the operating budget for a grant.  That is all I am going to say.  The grant is terrific, but I have also heard there have been problems with the administration of it and not a dollar should go there.  It is a great grant.  It needs to be run correctly.  That is all I am going to say.

Mr. Dillon – I share that opinion with you and we are working on it.

Mr. Bannon – OK.  I don’t get excited about too many things.

Mr. Adler – How often does this happen?  Where we actually have to pay out of the operating budget to cover a grant.

Mr. Bannon – I have never seen it happen.

Mr. Dillon – In my knowledge this is the first time.

Mr. Bannon – We pay people good money to administrate this grant, no people at this table.  That grant needs to be administered correctly or someone else needs to do it.

Mr. Clark – May I just ask, we don’t have any flexibility in this.  There is no way that we could take money from another part of the grant and use it for this?  Even though it is unfortunate, we have no flexibility?

Sharon Harrison – Correct.

Mrs. Shelton – It can’t be cut in the future?

Sharon Harrison – No, a grant crosses fiscal years.  So let’s say it was a summer expense.  So a summer expense in a FY13 grant, because a federal grant goes through August 31st, that summer can be allocated to that new fiscal year, which is what we did.

There was confusion on the cost, to be honest, on the cost of transportation because we used an after-school rate rather then a full day rate.  It was a common mistake if you are not used to working with that.  So you can’t have a deficit in a grant when the grant ends.  If you do, you need to absorb that cost in your operating budget.

We have occasionally gone the other way when we have mandatory expenses that over-expended the operating budget and had room in a federal grant.  We have gone the other way.  So if there is excess capacity we do do it the other way.

Mr. Dillon – The other thing is, while I am not happy that this happened, as a total percentage of the total amount in the grant it is relatively minor.

Mr. Bannon – It is nothing, but I think it is principle, and I don’t want to see this happen with more money.

Mr. Dillon – It will not.

Mrs. Kuller – And I think we have discussed in the past budgets, and when people purchase things over their budget, and as far as I know that ended.  We don’t do that anymore.  That no one can purchase anything that is outside of the amount of their budget.  Am I correct?

Sharon Harrison – Yes.

Mrs. Kuller – So clearly something went awry in this situation.  My assumption is it is looked at, it won’t happen again.

Mr. Dillon – An inference was drawn that was inappropriate, and then that inference got multiplied by the number of days we used busses in the summer.

Sharon Harrison – It was an incorrect understanding of how that is figured.

Mrs. Kuller – So who checks the budgets?

Mr. Dillon – Many of us, now.  In addition to the program, the Principals are involved in it, Sharon and Mary are involved in it and I am involved in it.  So going forward I am very confident this will never happen again.

Mr. Krahm made a motion, seconded by Mrs. Kuller to approve the FY14 Quarter 1 Transfer Report, as presented.

Unanimous approval.

EDUCATION NEWS – None

OLD BUSINESS – None

NEW BUSINESS 

Mr. Adler – I brought this up to Peter and Steve, but I just thought this was kind of interesting.

At my job the way we communicate sometimes is we have our upper management move around our system.  Interestingly enough, the gentlemen, who is our Senior Vice-Presidents of Flight Ops asked a question the other day, because we are going to retire basically half of our pilots in the next 10 years.  So the question was how do we …. I will read you the question:

We are coming into a period where Delta is anticipating hiring hundreds of pilots a year for years to come.

And his answer was, as far as how do we mitigate this, this is what his answer was:

It is a problem.  We need to get kids in the 7th and 8th grades interested in aviation and STEM, Science, Technology, Engineering and Math classes.

I just thought that this is very interesting because of the renovation project and everything else.  It doesn’t just affect students that are here.  It affects people throughout the country.

Mr. Bannon – Thank you.

WRITTEN COMMUNICATION – None

PUBLIC COMMENT –None

Mr. Krahm made a motion, seconded by Mrs. Kuller to adjourn the meeting at 8:15PM.

Unanimous approval.
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